A STUDY OF JOB SATISFACTION AND ITS RELATIONSHIP WITH TURNOVER INTENTIONS AND ORGANIZATIONAL CITIZENSHIP BEHAVIOUR AMONG EMPLOYEES OF HOTELS IN MALAYSIA

ONG AI RIN

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the award of degree of Master of Science (Human Resource Development)

> Faculty of Management Universiti Teknologi Malaysia

> > DECEMBER 2014

This piece of work is dedicated to my beloved parent, sisters and fiancé.

Love you forever!

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to take this opportunity to express my deepest gratitude to my honourable supervisor, Dr. Siti Fatimah binti Bahari, for her continuous guidance, advice, and immeasurable contribution for my research. She has always been helpful and patience in guiding me throughout my research until completion. This research was only perfect under her amazing supervision.

I am very thankful to Dr. Norashikin Mahmud, who has been kind and helpful towards me all this while. Without her help and kindness, my research would not reach to this end. I also appreciate Dr. Lily Suriani Mohd Arif and Dr. Mohd Nasir Markom for providing valuable suggestions and recommendations to improve my research.

Besides that, I would like to compliment Universiti Teknologi Malaysia (UTM) and all staffs under Faculty of Management (FM), especially Madam Zaidah Ramli for her assistance in ample of ways during my course of study.

Also, I would like to grab this opportunity to thank my friends, course mates, all respondents who had taken part in my survey, and people that I did not mention their name for their support on my study.

Last but not least, my greatest appreciation goes to my beloved parent, siblings and fiancé for their unwavering support, inspiration and encouragement in my life. Thank you for your love and everything.

ABSTRACT

Employees' job satisfaction is always critical to hospitality industry that relies heavily on its employees as the service provider to achieve competitive advantage and long term success. Although there are many researches carried out to investigate the level of job satisfaction in multiple industries, the studies of job satisfaction among hotel employees are still scarce. Therefore, this research is aimed to determine the level of job satisfaction among employees in Malaysian hotels and the main factor affecting the level, as well as the impact of job satisfaction on employees' turnover intentions and Organizational Citizenship Behaviour (OCB). This report analyses the data collected from questionnaires that have been distributed to the respondents working at Everly Group Hotels, with response rate of approximately 74%. The findings indicate that the employees of Malaysia's hotels are moderately satisfied with their job and the main factor affecting their level of job satisfaction is co-workers relationship. In addition, it has been revealed that employees' job satisfaction has strong negative relationship with turnover intention, and medium positive relationship with organizational citizenship behaviour. Recommendations for future research and suggestion for improvement are discussed at the end of this study.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER		TITLE	PAGE
	DEC	ii	
	DEI	DICATION	iii
	ACI	KNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
	ABS	STRACT	v
	TAE	BLE OF CONTENTS	vi
	LIS	T OF TABLES	xi
	LIS	T OF FIGURES	xiii
	LIS	T OF ABBREVIATIONS	xiv
1	INT	RODUCTION	
	1.1	Introduction	1
	1.2	Background of the Study	2
	1.3	Problem Statement	5
	1.4	Research Questions	8
	1.5	Research Objectives	9
	1.6	Scope of Study	9
	1.7	Significance of Study	10
	1.8	Limitations of Study	11
	1.9	Conceptual Definitions	12
		1.9.1 Job Satisfaction	12
		1.9.1.1 Pay	12
		1.9.1.2 Opportunities for Promotion	12
		1.9.1.3 Nature of Work	13
		1.9.1.4 Supervision	13

					vii
			1.9.1.5	Fringe benefits	13
			1.9.1.6	Contingent rewards	13
			1.9.1.7	Operating conditions	13
			1.9.1.8	Communication	13
			1.9.1.9	Co-worker's relationship	14
		1.9.2	Turnove	er Intentions	14
		1.9.3	Organiz	ational Citizenship Behaviour (OCB)	15
	1.10	Operat	tional De	finitions	16
		1.10.1	Job Sati	sfaction	16
		1.10.2	Turnove	er Intentions	18
		1.10.3	Organiz	ational Citizenship Behaviour (OCB)	19
	1.11	Summ	ary		20
2	LITI	ERATU	J RE RE V	VIEW	
	2.1	Introdu	uction		21
	2.2	Job Sa	tisfaction	1	22
	2.3	Theori	es of Job	Satisfaction	23
		2.3.1	Maslo	w's Hierarchy of Need Theory	24
		2.3.2	Herzbe	erg's Two Factor Theory	26
		2.3.3	Adam'	s Equity Theory	28
	2.4	Measu	ring Job	Satisfaction	31
	2.5	Previo	us Studie	es on Job Satisfaction	32
	2.6	Turno	ver Intent	ion	34
	2.7	Model	s of Turn	over Intentions	35
		2.6.1	Steers	and Mowday's Model of Turnover	35
		2.6.2	Specto	r's Model of Employee Turnover as a	
			Functi	on of Job Satisfaction	38
	2.8	Measu	rement o	f Turnover Intentions	39
	2.9	Previo	us Studie	es on Turnover Intentions	40
	2.10	Organi	izational	Citizenship Behaviour (OCBs)	41
	2.11	Theori	es of Org	ganizational Citizenship Behaviour	43
		2.11.1	Social	Exchange Theory	44
	2.12	Measu	rements	of OCB	46

				viii
	2.13	Previou	as Studies on OCB	47
	2.14	Relatio	nship between Job Satisfaction and Turnover	
		Intentio	on	48
	2.15	Relatio	nship between Job Satisfaction and OCBs	49
	2.16	Theore	tical Framework	50
	2.17	Summa	nry	51
3	MET	ГНОDO	LOGY	
	3.1	Introdu	ction	52
	3.2	Researc	ch Design	52
	3.3		ch Population	54
	3.4		ollection	55
		3.4.1	Primary Data	55
		3.4.2	Secondary Data	55
	3.5	Researc	ch Instrument	56
		3.5.1	Section A: Respondent's Demography	56
		3.5.2	Section B: Respondent's Job Satisfaction	56
		3.5.3	Section C: Respondent's Turnover Intention	59
		3.5.4	Section D: Respondent's Organizational	
			Citizenship Behaviour (OCB)	60
		3.5.5	Pilot Test	61
	3.6	Data A	nalysis	63
		4.5.1	Descriptive and Frequency Analysis	63
		4.5.2	Spearman Correlation Analysis	64
	3.7	Summa	nry	65
4	DAT	'A ANA	I VSIS	
•	4.1	Introdu		66
	4.2		tion Analysis and Response Rate	66
	4.3	-	creening and Cleaning	68
		4.3.1	Screening Categorical Variables	68
		4.3.2	Screening Continuous Variables	69
		· - · -	6 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

	4.4	Analysis of Normality	70
	4.5	Analysis of Respondents' Demographi	c 71
		4.5.1 Gender	71
		4.5.2 Ethnicity	72
		4.5.3 Age	73
		4.5.4 Marital Status	74
		4.5.5 Level of Education	75
		4.5.6 Job Position	76
		4.5.7 Years of Service	77
		4.5.8 Department	78
	4.6	Objective 1: Level of Job Satisfaction	80
	4.7	Objective 2: Factors Contributing to th	e Level of Job
		Satisfaction among Emplo	byees 81
	4.8	Objective 3: Relationship between Emp	ployees' Job
		Satisfaction and Turnover	Intentions 82
	4.9	Objective 4: Level of Job Satisfaction	83
	4.10	Objective 5: Relationship between Emp	ployees' Job
		Satisfaction and Organiza	tional Citizenship
		Behaviour	85
	4.11	Summary	86
5	CON	CLUSION AND RECOMMENDAT	ION
	5.1	Introduction	87
	5.2	Level of Job Satisfaction among Hotel	Employees in
		Malaysia	88
	5.3	Main Factor Contributing to Job Satisf	action 90
	5.4	The Relationship between Employees'	Job Satisfaction
		and Turnover Intentions	93
	5.5	The Level of Organizational Citizenshi	p Behaviour 94
	5.6	The Relationship between Employees'	Job Satisfaction
		and Organizational Citizenship Behavi	ours 96
	5.7	Conclusion	98
	5.8	Recommendations for Future Research	100

5.9	Recommendations for Everly Group Hotels	101
REI	FERENCES	103
API	PENDIX	126

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE NO.	TITLE	PAGE
2.1	The nine facets of Job Satisfaction Survey	23
2.2	Five popular dimensions of OCBs	42
3.1	Distribution of Employees according to Hotels	54
3.2	Classification of Scales according to Job Satisfaction	
	Components	57
3.3	Reversed Questions according to Job Satisfaction	
	Components	58
3.4	Six Points measurement scale of job satisfaction	58
3.5	Likert Scale for measuring turnover intention	59
3.6	Categories of OCB Scales	60
3.7	Five points Likert scale for measuring OCBs among	
	employees	60
3.8	Reliable Range of Cronbach's Alpha Coefficient	62
3.9	Reliability Coefficients	62
3.10	Summary of Statistical techniques for data analysis	65
4.1	Response Rate of the Respondents in Each Hotel	67
4.2	Reliability Statistics	67
4.3	Screening Statistics for Categorical Variables	68
4.4	Screening Statistics for Continuous Variables	69
4.5	Test of Normality	70
4.6	Frequency Distribution of Respondents' Ethnic	72
4.7	Frequency Distribution of Respondents' Age	73
4.8	Frequency Distribution of Respondents' Marital Status	74
4.9	Frequency Distribution of Respondents' Level of Education	75
4.10	Frequency Distribution of Respondents' Job Position	76

xii

4.11	Frequency Distribution of Respondents' Years of Service	78
4.12	Frequency Distribution of Respondents' Department	79
4.13	Employees' Satisfaction Mean Score according to Hotels	80
4.14	Descriptive Analysis on Job Satisfaction Factors	81
4.15	Correlations between Job Satisfaction and Turnover Intention	82
4.16	Employees' Satisfaction Mean Score according to Hotels	84
4.17	Employees' Satisfaction Mean Score according to Dimensions	84
4.18	Correlations between Job Satisfaction and OCB	85

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE NO	TITLE	PAGE
2.1	Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs	24
2.2	Models of Hygiene and Motivator Factors	27
2.3	Types of Inequity Relationship	29
2.4	The Steers and Mowday's Model	37
2.5	Spector's Model of Employee Turnover	38
2.6	Models of Social Exchange and OCB Models of Social	
	Exchange and OCB	45
2.7	Theoretical Framework	50
3.1	Research Process	53
4.1	Number of Respondents According to Gender	71
4.2	Number of Respondents According to Ethnicity	72
4.3	Number of Respondents According to Age Group	73
4.4	Number of Respondents According to Marital Status	74
4.5	Number of Respondents According to Level of Education	75
4.6	Number of Respondents According to Job Position	76
4.7	Number of Respondents According to Years of Service	77
4.8	Number of Respondents According to Department	79
5.1	Research Framework	99

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ERG Existence, Relatedness, and Growth

JDI Job Descriptive Index

JSS Job Satisfaction Survey

MOAQ Michigan Organizational Assessment Questionnaire

MSQ Minnesota Satisfaction Questionnaire
OCB Organizational Citizenship Behaviour

OCBC Organizational Citizenship Behaviour benefitting the

Customer

OCBI Organizational Citizenship Behaviour benefitting the

Individual

OCBO Organizational Citizenship Behaviour benefitting the

Organization

PhD Doctor of Philosophy

PSZ Sultanah Zanariah Library

SPSS Statistical Package for Social Science

STD Standard Deviation

UTM Universiti Teknologi Malaysia

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction

This chapter covers the introductory part of the research and a general overview of the entire research process. Employees' job satisfaction is always critical to every organization as it is one of the determinants of organizational success (Hussin, 2011). There were many researches carried out to investigate the level of job satisfaction in multiple industries, however, the studies of job satisfaction among hotel employees are still scarce (Yew, 2008). Therefore, this research is aimed to determine the job satisfaction's level among employees in Malaysian hotels and the main factor affecting the level, as well as the impact of job satisfaction on turnover and Organizational Citizenship Behaviour (OCB). This chapter discusses on the overall background of the study, statement of problem, research objectives, research questions, significance of the study, scope of the study, limitations of this study, and definition of terms (both conceptual and operational), followed by a summary of the discussion at the end of the chapter.

1.2 Background of the Study

As globalization, technology innovation and development continuously influence today's businesses, organizations are striving to attain competitive advantage in order to ensure long term success (Hussin, 2011). As organizations are human made entities that rely on human expertise to achieve its goals (Swanson & Holton, 2001), employees become the key asset to organizations in order to sustain its competitive advantage (Joo & Mclean, 2006). Employees are the most important resources and how they perceived their job will directly affect organizations (Milliman et al., 2008). Therefore, organizations began to look at their employees' job satisfaction to retain the key employees. The research on job satisfaction has been studied since many years ago (Shahu & Gole, 2008). Perhaps, the first method used to measure job satisfaction was developed back in 1955 by Kunin, which called the Faces Scale followed by Job Descriptive Index (JDI), currently the most used method, which was developed by Smith, Kendall and Hulin back in 1969 (Aamodt, 2010).

Job satisfaction has been and continues to be a popular area of research with many publications on the topic (Tracey & Hinkin, 2008b), which mostly attempts to explore job satisfaction in different industries, the antecedents of job satisfaction as well as its consequences (Wong, 2009). Likewise, globalization and competitive business environment have encouraged the hospitality industry to be proactive too, especially in dealing with human resources issues in order to deliver exceptional service to its customers (Hemdi, 2006a). Satisfied, highly motivated, trusted and committed workforces are therefore the key to the success of hotel businesses which its nature of operations are labour-intensive (Mullins, 1992). Job satisfaction has been placed great importance in hospitality industry and was well demonstrated by the 'Service Profit Chain', which showed the relationship between satisfied employees and organization's profitability (Yew, 2008).

In the Service Profit Chain, it is shown that satisfied employees will deliver better quality of services to customers and hence promote customer satisfaction loyalty, which later on leads to organization's performance (Heskett et al., 1994). Researchers also found a significant positive relationship between employees' job satisfaction and customer perceptions of service quality performance (Yoon et al., 2001). This clearly indicates that the value of a hotel services depends greatly on its employees' satisfaction, especially the front-liners who deal with customers face to face every day. Frontline employees play a pivotal role in delivering high quality services to guests (Babakus et al., 2003) and turning the 'fussy' guests into the loyal ones (Gilly & Hansen, 1992). Hence, having loyal and satisfied guests within such a competitive business environment will boost revenues, decrease costs and increase market share (Nadiri & Tanova, 2010).

Satisfied employees are most likely to better serve the customers than those who are dissatisfied (Hemdi, 2006a). In hospitality industry that is based heavily on employees as the service providers, employers should attempt to meet their needs and expectations to increase employees' satisfaction (Spinelli & Canavos, 2000). However, the level of satisfaction among employees in hospitality industry is still reported to be low (Mokaya et al., 2013) which in turn caused high turnover and low performance (Pathak, 2012; Tracey & Hinkin, 2008b). The phenomenon of high employee turnover in hospitality sector is rather intimidating (Hemdi, 2006a) and has long plagued the industry (Tracey & Hinkin, 2008b). This scenario is well documented (Lam et al., 2002) and seems to be one of the features of hospitality industry across the world (Hemdi & Nasurdin, 2006b). According to Walker and Miller (2010), the turnover rate in the global hospitality industry is approximately range from 60 to 300 per cent annually, which is far higher than the 34.7 percent reported in manufacturing industry.

In Malaysia, the turnover rate of operational employees in hospitality sector was reported at 65.7 per cent in the year of 1998/1999 by Hotel Industry Employment Report (2000); (Hemdi, 2006a). The growth of hotel industry is impeded by the high turnover rates of its employees (Chan et al., 2012) and is detrimental to the morale, productivity, reputation and survival of the organizations (Hinkin & Tracey, 2000a). High employee turnover in organizations also increase the operational cost incurred. In hospitality industry, the two main implications of high turnover are reduced in profitability and inconsistent service quality delivered to the customers (Tracey & Hinkin, 2008b), resulting in damage to the reputation of the hotel. The reduced profitability may be due to higher expenses required to hire new

staff, provide training and others, as well as the cost of losing potential customers due to inconsistent services provided. Thus, employers should put more efforts to reduce economic impact of employee turnover by enhancing employees' job satisfaction and lowering the turnover intentions.

Another considered attention when competition of the market gets fierce is Organization Citizenship Behaviour (OCB), which is able to promote organizational performance in ample ways (Kim et al., 2009). Organizational citizenship behaviors (OCBs) have been intensively researched over recent years (Huang et al., 2012). The first scholars who recognized the importance of cooperative efforts for achieving organizational goals was Barnard (1938), in which these cooperative efforts were later on termed as OCB by Organ (1988) (Walz & Niehoff, 2000). Organ (1988) defined OCBs as discretionary and extra-role behaviour exhibited indirectly by employees but not recognized in formal reward systems of organization. Organ (1988) also categorized OCBs into five dimensions, which are altruism, conscientiousness, sportsmanship, civic virtue and courtesy. The individual's efforts and willingness to perform beyond formal role or duty are acknowledged as necessary for organizations sustainability (Katz & Kahn, 1966). Nevertheless, OCBs are equally important to hotels operations that depend on employees to deliver outstanding services to customers. OCBs greatly influence guests' service experience and organizations' success (Kim et al., 2009) as these behaviours improve coworkers relationship, promote better performance and effectiveness, resource procurement and enhance organizational communication (Walz & Niehoff, 2000).

In view of the above, hospitality organization relies heavily on its employees as the service provider to achieve competitive advantage and for long term success. Satisfied employees are able to enhance guests' satisfaction and increase the hotel's profitability, as portrayed in the service profit chain. It is also believed that satisfied employees able to reduce the turnover intentions and promote organizational citizenship behaviours. Therefore, this research is attempts to study employee's job satisfaction and its relationship with turnover intentions and Organizational Citizenship Behaviours among employees, in the Malaysian hospitality context.

1.3 Problem Statement

In Malaysia, hospitality industry has been recognized as one of the largest and fastest growing industry with abundant of foreign investment from year to year, and contributed 55.0 per cent (RM 105.7 billion) to the national GDP from 2010 to 2013 (MITI Weekly Buletin, 2013). The tourist receipts for 2012 increased by 3.9%, generating RM60.6 billion to the economy as compared to RM58.3 billion in 2011 (25th UNWTO Report, 2013). As part of a sector under the umbrella of tourism industry, the hospitality industry is entrusted to play a crucial role in assisting Malaysian government in realizing the vision of economic growth maturity (Kasim & Minai, 2009). Due to the prominence of hospitality sector in Malaysia, organizations of this industry should pay more attention to their employees as their business performance and survival rely heavily on its employees (Yeh, 2013).

In hotels, employees are the ones who play the major roles and make significant contributions to profitability (Hussin, 2011). Therefore, the satisfaction of the employees in this sector cannot be overlooked as they are the key contributors to the business success (Yew, 2008). However, employers often concentrate on the development of sophisticated marketing strategies to increase revenue instead of focussing on increasing employees' satisfaction to improve service delivered to customers, (O'Mahony et al., 2011). Also, even though hospitality industry in Malaysia has experienced tremendous growth over decades with increasing opulent and high star rating hotels, but the quality of service delivery is still lacking compared to international standards and expectations (Lau et al., 2005). This happened because employers failed to focus on developing strategies to increase employee's satisfaction, which will influence the quality of service delivered (O'Mahony et al., 2011). Thus, to enhance the service quality delivered to customers, the level of satisfaction among hotel employees and the main factor affecting the level have to be well delineated and understood (Naseem et al., 2011).

Due to the importance of employees' satisfaction in both service quality and profitability, organizations should be able to ascertain the job satisfaction of their key employees by determining what factors serve as the motivating drivers (Frye, 2012). Identifying the main factor contributing to employees' satisfaction also serve as a

guideline for management, practitioner or policy maker of this industry to focus on specific area for improving employees' satisfaction (Tourani, 2012). According to Spector (1994), factors to job satisfaction include pay, promotion, supervision, contingent rewards, fringe benefits, operating conditions, nature of work, communication and co-workers relationship. Although previous researches on factors contributing to job satisfaction in hospitality industry indicated that money or pay is the common factor (Hussain, 2008), further study should be conducted continuously at different time frame and context to better identify the factors of job satisfaction in this dynamic industry. Factors affecting the level of satisfaction can be differing in different time frame and across nation (Lee & Way, 2010).

As reported at the Malaysia Tourism Satellite Account (2005-2011), employment in the tourism-related industries registered a growth of 7.7% in 2011 as compared to 4.7 % in 2010. Despite the significant employment growth rate in the industry, high employee turnover and mobility in the hospitality are one of the major issues (Robinsons et al., 2014) that have been addressed from time to time. Managing a hospitality organization is somehow unique that make the process of hiring and retaining employees challenging (Burke et al., 2008). Research in tourism and hospitality industry found that majority of those who leave the sector was due to low job satisfaction (Griffeth et al., 2000; Kusluvan & Kusluvan, 2000). The consequences of turnover in hospitality industry can include both direct and indirect costs (Tracey & Hinkin, 2008b). Turnover also affect the profitability of the organizations and lower the quality customer service experience (Kuruüzüm et al., 2009). Therefore, the study of relationship between job satisfaction and turnover intentions is important and relevant (Gustafson, 2002). However, studies on this relationship within hotel industry were rather limited in Malaysia (Hemdi, 2006a). In addition, Holtom and Inderrieden (2006) argued that job satisfaction is often a poor predictor of actual turnover despite that increased job satisfaction predicted to lower the intention to quit. Hence, further study to clarify the relationship of job satisfaction and employees' turnover intentions is deemed necessary. Understanding of this relationship enables management to better deal with employees' turnover issues in the organizations.

Service is inseparable from its provider in hospitality industry (He et al., 2010). The survival of this service-oriented organization depends heavily on the employees to provide quality of service to its customers (Walker, 2004). Thus, it is best if employees especially the front liners provide unique or exceptional service to 'WOW' the customer and exceeds their expectations. Sophonsiri et al. (2008) also agreed that enhancing the service experience and developing remarkable host-guest relationship is the key to future sustainability and growth (simplify and more straightforward). To achieve this normally required the willingness of employees to perform extra than their original role or go extra step. These discretionary and extra role behaviours that promote positive outcomes to the organizations are labelled as Organizational Citizenship Behaviours (OCB) (Bateman & Organ, 1983). OCBs that greatly influence guests' service experience and the organizations' performance in hospitality industry has make OCBs so important in the industry (Walz & Niehoff, 2000). Study by Nadiri and Tanova (2010) also support that OCBs contribute to increased competitiveness of organizations in hospitality sector and leads to better future performance. Despite of OCBs has become major construct of studies recently across the globe (Foote & Tang, 2008), there are only few studies of OCBs in Malaysia's hospitality industry (Hemdi & Nasurdin, 2007). Moreover, OCBs are always strongly linked to job satisfaction (Bateman & Organ, 1983; Ngunia et al., 2006; Organ, 1988; Williams & Anderson, 1991). Job satisfaction is frequently cited as antecedent to OCB (Ngunia et al., 2006). However, studies in the above mentioned relationship between job satisfaction and OCB is appearing to be doubtful still, and some have yielded opposing findings (Zeinabadi, 2010). Thus, this paper attempts to continue the investigation of the linkage but in different context of Malaysian hospitality industry.

As part of local chain hotels, Everly Group Hotels tries to remain competitive and increase its market share in the industry. To achieve that, having satisfied employees is crucial as they are the service provider which will satisfy the customers. Satisfied employees not only enable Everly Group Hotels to achieve long term and short term goals by offering high quality services to its customers, but also able to retain the key employees. This research tries to determine the current level of job satisfaction among Everly Group Hotels' employees, as well as to identify the factors affecting the level. The relationship between job satisfaction and OCBs will

be studied too as OCBs are important to enhance guests' service experience. In addition, the Managing Director of Everly Group Hotels stated that the employee turnover was always high in their hotels. The Human Resource Manager also supports his statement by concluded that the average turnover rate of Everly Group Hotels for year 2013 was far higher than their competitors. In view of the situation, this research also attempts to identify the impact of job satisfaction on turnover intentions among employees in Everly Group Hotels.

1.4 Research Questions

Based on the problems identified at the problem statement, this study intended to answer the following research questions:

- RQ1 What is the level of job satisfaction among hotel employees in Malaysia?
- RQ2 What is the main factor contributing to level of satisfaction among hotel employees in Malaysia?
- RQ3 What is the relationship between job satisfaction and employee turnover in Malaysian hospitality sector?
- RQ4 What is the level of Organizational Citizenship Behaviour among hotel employees in Malaysia?
- RQ5 What is the relationship between job satisfaction and Organizational Citizenship Behaviour among employees in Malaysian hospitality sector?

1.5 Research Objectives

Addressing to the issues mentioned in 1.3, this research aims:

- To identify the level of job satisfaction among employees of Everly Group Hotels.
- ii) To identify the main factor contributing to level of satisfaction among employees Everly Group Hotels.
- iii) To investigate the relationship between job satisfaction and employee turnover intentions in Everly Group Hotels.
- iv) To identify the level of Organizational Citizenship Behaviour among employees of Everly Group Hotels.
- v) To investigate the relationship between job satisfaction and Organizational Citizenship Behaviour among employees in Everly Group Hotels.

1.6 Scope of Study

The purpose of this study is to investigate the level of job satisfaction among employees, and the main factors affecting the level. Job satisfaction level and its factors will be assessed based on Job Satisfaction Survey developed by Spector (1994). Additionally, job satisfaction and its relationship with turnover intentions and OCB among employees in the industry will also being studied. This study will be conducted in Malaysian hotel industry, specifically Everly Group Hotels.

The targeted respondents of this research include all employees working in Everly Group Hotels. All these employees are from six different departments, namely Front Office, Housekeeping, Food & Beverage, Maintenance & Security,

Admin & Accounts as well as Sales Department. The hotel's employees are chosen as the respondents of this study due to their significant role as service provider which will contribute to the profitability and success of the organization.

1.7 Significance of Study

Hospitality industry always faces the problem of insufficient staff due to low job satisfaction among employees which leads to high turnover (Kysilka & Csaba, 2013). Practically, this study contributes to hospitality industry in several dimensions. First, the findings will provide an overall picture to Everly Group Hotels regarding the current level of job satisfaction among its employees. Second, the main factors affecting the level of job satisfaction identified in this study also assist the management, practitioner or policy maker of this industry to narrow down the area of focus and better craft strategy tools to boost job satisfaction among its employees. Higher employees' satisfaction is beneficial to hotel in terms of profitability, effectiveness and sustainability. Third, by increasing job satisfaction among employees also lower the turnover intentions which later reduce the turnover rate and retain key employees. This will minimize the issues of insufficient staff to run a smooth operation in a hotel. Fourth, identifying the level of OCBs and its relationship with job satisfaction also assure the employers of the industry to nourish OCBs (the positive behaviours) among employees through their satisfaction. This is because satisfied employees are more likely to deliver exceptional services to customers, which in return create customer loyalty.

In terms of theoretical perspective, this study also provides additional insights and knowledge to the existing literature of job satisfaction, turnover intentions and OCBs, especially in the hospitality management field. Apart from that, this research also filling the gap of knowledge about the relationship between job satisfaction and OCBs in Malaysian hospitality context. It is hope that this study will initiates the interest of researchers to conduct more research on this subject in Malaysia. At the same time, the findings of this study will also serve as reference of future studies.

1.8 Limitations of Study

There are few limitations of this study. Firstly, to achieve a satisfactory survey rate of response was quite challenging due to the seasonal nature of hospitality businesses (Yang, 2010). This means that questionnaires can only be collected during off season or low occupancy period.

Secondly, this research only uses questionnaires as a method of data collection, in which the variables of this study were measured by means of subjects' self-reporting (Monica Hu et al., 2009), thus raise the issue of reliability of the outcomes.

Next, the author only chose employees of Everly Group Hotels as sample of study which might be too small to represent the entire hotels in Malaysia. Besides that, this study only focussed on local chain hotels as population, not included budget hotels and international hotels in Malaysia. This may raise the issue of generalizability (Monica Hu et al., 2009).

Last but not least, this research only focus on JSS factors to job satisfaction, which include pay, promotion opportunities, supervision, fringe benefits, contingent rewards, operating conditions, co-workers relationship, nature of work, and communication (Spector, 1994). There are still many factors to job satisfaction that can be studied, such as individual's attitudes, stressors, and others. Therefore, the limited factors affecting job satisfaction by JSS should be complemented with more factors leads to satisfaction.

1.9 Conceptual Definitions

1.9.1 Job satisfaction

Job satisfaction can involve both affective and cognitive part of a person when evaluating their job (Saari & Judge, 2004). In affective perspective, job satisfaction is about how an individual's feels about his/ her job (Spector, 1997), which can be positive or negative feelings or emotions (Schultz & Schultz, 1994). Positive feeling of job satisfaction normally leads to loyalty and commitment. Vice versa, negative feelings of job satisfaction will leads to stress, turnover and poor performance (Bellou, 2009). According to Robbins and Coulter (2002), job satisfaction can be explained as a workers' overall attitude towards their job.

In cognitive perspective, job satisfaction is about one's thinking or perception towards their work. When a person thinks, they will have feelings of what they think. Therefore, affective and cognitive perspectives are inseparable in assessing job satisfaction (Saari & Judge, 2004). There are many factors affecting job satisfaction, however, only nine facets of job satisfaction (in accordance to Job Satisfaction Survey) will be studied in this research, including pay, promotion opportunities, supervision, fringe benefits, contingent rewards, operating conditions, co-workers relationship, nature of work, and communication (Spector, 1994).

1.9.1.1 Pay

Pay is the actual amount of money received due to the effort or work done in the organizations. It can be either in hourly, daily, monthly or quarterly basis.

1.9.1.2 Opportunities for Promotion

Opportunities for promotion are the possibilities or chances to get promoted from lower ranked position to higher ranked position.

1.9.1.3 Nature of work

The nature of work covers the work environment and types of job responsibilities an employee faced in an organization. It includes the extent of fairness and equity of the salary given (Spector, 1985).

1.9.1.4 Supervision

Supervision is defined as arranging and manipulating the job scope of subordinates through direct contact (Kwong, 2011). In this study, supervision refers attitude of supervisors while instructing and guide their associates.

1.9.1.5 Fringe benefits

Fringe benefits are other non-wage compensations provided to employees in addition to their normal salary (Kwong, 2011).

1.9.1.6 Contingent rewards

Contingent rewards are non-financial rewards given to employees, such as sense respect, recognition, and appreciation which are valuable to employees (Murray, 1990).

1.9.1.7 Operating conditions

In this study, operating conditions is the policies and procedures, and the rules and regulations in the organization.

1.9.1.8 Communication

Communication refers to the clarity of information, level of sharing, and the quality of the communication with workers and superior.

1.9.1.9 Co-worker's relationship

Co-worker's relationship in this study refers to as the extent to which an individual is comfortable and able to work with others.

1.9.2 Turnover Intentions

Turnover intentions should be clearly understood before the research began. According to (Cammann et al., 1983), turnover intentions are defined as the extent to which employees intended to leave their current employment. It can be individual's concept to stay and leave their organization (Bigliardi et al., 2005). Turnover intention reflects the (subjective) probability that an individual will change his or her job within a certain time period (Sousa-Poza & Henneberger, 2004).

The literature indicated that turnover intention is a multi-stage process consisting of three components, included psychological, cognitive, and behavioural in nature (Takase, 2010). The psychological component of turnover intention was usually the starting point of the multi-stage turnover reaction (Takase, 2010). Psychological responses such as frustration and dissatisfaction were believed to trigger employees' emotional and attitudinal withdrawal intentions (Vigoda-Gadot & Ben-Zion, 2004).

While the psychological component was seen as the starting point, the cognitive component was seen as the core of turnover intention since many researchers framed turnover intentions as a cognitive manifestation of the decision to leave (Chang et al., 2006). In a narrower perspectives, turnover intention was defined as the final cognitive step leading to actual turnover (Bigliardi et al., 2005).

On the other hand, behavioural component was the one that form the core process of turnover intention. The behavioural manifestation to turnover

intention included day dreaming during working (Susskind, 2007), being less passionate at work (Chen & Francesco, 2000), coming late for work (Harris et al., 2005) or absent (Krausz et al., 1998). These behaviours were often being used as the indicator to explore employees' turnover intention in organization. (Takase, 2010)

Turnover intentions do not necessarily leads to actual turnover. However, if the employees intended to quit their job, it includes the intentions to leave the organizations (San Park & Kim, 2009). This is because turnover intentions are the instant connection to turnover behaviour which will cause actual turnover (Boles et al., 2007).

1.9.3 Organizational Citizenship Behaviour (OCB)

According to Organ (1988), Organizational Citizenship Behaviour (OCB) is defined as 'Individual behaviour that is discretionary, not directly or explicitly recognised by the formal reward system and that in the aggregate promotes the effective functioning of the organisation'. In hospitality industry, OCB refers to employees' willingness to perform above and beyond their respective job duties to satisfy the customers (Tsai & Wu, 2010).

Initially, OCBs are theorized into five dimensions of citizenship behaviours; Altruism, Courtesy, Conscientiousness, Sportsmanship and Civic virtue (Organ, 1988). Altruism is the act of helping and motivating another employee in work related problems whereas courtesy is the behaviours alerting others of problems that might affect their work (Walz & Niehoff, 2000). Next is conscientiousness which indicates the discretionary extra-role behaviours that exceed the task requirements, job, and work ethics (MacKenzie et al., 1993). Sportsmanship is being positive for any unexpected or less favourable circumstances without complaining (Jung & Hong, 2008), and lastly, civic virtue is the behaviour to participate organizational practices with the concern of the life of the company (Podsakoff et al., 1990).

Later on, these 5 dimensions of OCBs are further divided into two broad categories as proposed by Williams and Anderson (1991). The two categories are OCBO which is the behaviours that benefit the organization and OCBI which refers to behaviours that benefit specific individual in workplace and indirectly contribute to the organization (Organ et al., 2006). The framework of OCBO includes the Conscientiousness, Sportsmanship, and Civic virtue whereas OCBI includes Altruism and Courtesy dimension (Ma & Qu, 2011).

As for service industry, Bettencourt and Brown (1997) identified three dimensions of service-oriented OCB, which combine OCBO and OCBI developed by Williams and Anderson (1991) with OCBC. OCBC refers to the behaviours that benefit the customers such as being courteous and respectful to customers (Ma & Qu, 2011). This OCBC dimensions that paid more attentions to customers reflect better in service industry by addressing the service oriented citizenship behaviours (Bettencourt et al., 2001).

1.10 Operational Definitions

In this section of study, operational definitions are discussed and explanations on how does the study operationally defined the variables included in the study.

1.10.1 Job satisfaction

In this study, job satisfaction may be defined as the extent to which the employees in Everly Hotel satisfy or have positive feelings towards their job (Côté & Morgan, 2002), based on the nine work environment factors proposed by Spector (1994). The nine factors that influence the employee's level of job satisfaction including pay, promotion opportunities, supervision, fringe benefits, contingent rewards, operating conditions, co-workers relationship, nature of work, and communication (Spector, 1994).

The pay refers to the total amount of wages received by an employee per month, which include the service point and anniversary point. Whereas fringe benefits refers to other non-wage compensation provided to employees such as complementary meal, hostel, medical insurance, panel clinic, company trips, uniforms and annual dinner. Other than financial rewards, contingent rewards are non-financial rewards given to employees, such as gratitude, respect, recognition, or appreciation which are intrinsically valuable to employees (Kwong, 2011).

Promotion refers to the employees' opportunities of getting promoted while working with Everly Hotels. Meanwhile, supervision refers to the capability of the supervisor in giving operational instruction or guidance, as well as emotional support to the subordinate. Communication refers to the effectiveness of an employee's interaction with guest and colleagues in the organization. Also, communication in this study includes the effective exchange of information internally or externally (Wei et al., 2001).

In hotel industry, the nature of work also plays an important role in job satisfaction after pay (Lam et al., 2001; Nadiri & Tanova, 2010). It covers the employees' job responsibilities and the working condition (Spector, 1985), such as shift work, over time, long working hour, resolving customer's complaints and others. Next, operating conditions is the departmental Standard Operating Procedures (SOP) and the staff rules and regulations implemented in the hotel. Lastly, co-worker's relationship in this study refers to as the extent to which an employee is comfortable and able to work as a team.

The most commonly used instruments to measure job satisfaction were Job Descriptive Index (JDI), Minnesota Satisfaction Questionnaire (MSQ) and Job Satisfaction Survey (JSS). However, this study will utilize JSS to measure the level of employees' job satisfaction in Everly Hotel, based on the nine factors influencing the level. JSS was chosen over JDI and MSQ as JSS reflects better in service industry (Spector, 1985), which is also part of

hospitality industry. Therefore, JSS instrument is more relevant in this study and will shows higher reliability compared to other instruments.

1.10.2 Turnover Intentions

Turnover intention in this study refers to the extent to which employees in Everly Hotels are intended to leave their current employment (Cammann et al., 1983). Takase (2010) categorized turnover intentions into three components, which are psychological, cognitive and behavioural aspects. As cognitive aspect of turnover intentions is the final and most important component that has the immediate causal effect on actual turnover (Bigliardi et al., 2005), this study will only focuses on cognitive aspects of employees' turnover intentions in Everly Hotels.

The employees' cognitive intentions to leave include the thinking of leaving the current employment in the hotel, consistently looking for new job or attending for job interview in other organization, the idea of changing job in near future, and the possibilities of not staying in the current organization if there's other job alternatives available. These cognitive manifestations of turnover intentions usually lead to the final decision of leaving current employment (Chang et al., 2006).

These turnover intentions have significant effect on the high turnover rate of Everly Hotel. Thus, it is worthwhile to investigate the cognitive aspect of turnover intentions in order to solve the high turnover issue. To measure the cognitive aspect of turnover intentions among employees in Everly Hotel, the Michigan Organizational Assessment Questionnaire (MOAQ) will be used. MOAQ is chosen as it the most commonly used measurement among researchers in assessing turnover intentions (Rafferty & Griffin, 2009).

The MOAQ comprises of three scales, which include "I often think of leaving my organization", "It is very possible that I will look for a new job

next year" and "If I may choose again, I will choose to work for the current organization". As shown above, these scales assess the cognitive component of turnover intentions among employees in Everly Hotels. In chapter three, further details about these scales will be discussed.

1.10.3 Organizational Citizenship Behaviour

For this research, organizational citizenship behaviour (OCB) is defined as the discretionary and extra-role behaviours by employees that contribute to Everly hotels' competitiveness (Nadiri & Tanova, 2010). OCB also refers to employees' voluntary behaviours that will improve the overall quality of service delivered to the hotel's guests. Hence, Everly Hotels always encourages its employees to perform beyond their responsibilities and provide exceptional service to the guests.

As suggested by Bettencourt and Brown (1997), service-oriented citizenship behaviour can be categorized into three dimensions, including OCBO, OCBI and OCBC which have different target of citizenship behaviours. OCBO refers to citizenship behaviours targeted on benefitting the Everly Group Hotels, OCBI refers to behaviours targeted on benefitting certain employees of the hotel, whereas OCBC are the behaviours that focussed on benefitting the hotel's guests.

Since OCBO, OCBI and OCBC are all important and complementary to each other to achieve the hotel's competitiveness, this study will focus on these three dimensions of citizenship behaviours among employees in Everly Hotel. These three dimensions of OCB will be measured using the instrument developed by Ma and Qu (2011). This instrument is chosen over other popular instruments to measure OCB (such as scales developed by Podsakoff et al., 1990 and Williams and Anderson, 1991) due to its relevancy in hotel industry, as it includes special OCBC dimensions related to dealing with customers.

1.11 Summary

As a summary, the overview of this research was laid down in this chapter. The entire problem encountered, research objectives and questions, scope of study for the research and significance of study are established in Chapter 1. The remainder of this study is organized into four chapters. The second chapter is a review of the literature related to provide better understanding of the study. Chapter 3 outlines the methodology used in this study. In chapter 4, results of the data analysis are presented. Last but not least, chapter 5 will discuss the major findings of the study and the implications of these findings. This thesis will be concluded with recommendations for future research.

REFERENCES

- Aamodt, M. G. (2010). *Industrial/Organizational Psychology: An Applied Approach*. Wadsworth: Cengage Learning.
- AlBattat, A. R. S., & Som, A. P. M. (2013). Employee dissatisfaction and turnover crises in the Malaysian hospitality industry. *International journal of Business and Management*, 8(5), p62.
- Allen, D. G., Shore, L. M., & Griffeth, R. W. (2003). The role of perceived organizational support and supportive human resource practices in the turnover process. *Journal of Management*, 29(1), 99-118.
- Alreck, P. L., and Seattle, R. B. (1995). *The survey research handbook* (7th ed.): Richard D. Irwin, Inc.
- Applebaum, D., Fowler, S., Fiedler, N., Osinubi, O., & Robson, M. (2010). The impact of environmental factors on nursing stress, job satisfaction, and turnover intention. *Journal of Nursing Administration*, 40(7/8), 323-328.
- Aquino, K., Griffeth, R. W., Allen, D. G., & Hom, P. W. (1997). Integrating justice constructs into the turnover process: A test of a referent cognitions model. Academy of management journal, 40(5), 1208-1227.
- Arnold, H. J., & Feldman, D. C. (1982). A multivariate analysis of the determinants of job turnover. *Journal of applied psychology*, 67(3), 350.

- Babakus, E., Yavas, U., Karatepe, O. M., & Avci, T. (2003). The effect of management commitment to service quality on employees' affective and performance outcomes. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 31(3), 272-286.
- Bateman, T. S., & Organ, D. W. (1983). Job satisfaction and the good soldier: The relationship between affect and employee "citizenship". *Academy of management journal*, 26(4), 587-595.
- Beauregard, T. A. (2012). Perfectionism, self-efficacy and OCB: the moderating role of gender. *Personnel Review*, *41*(5), 590-608.
- Becker, T. E., & Billings, R. S. (1993). Profiles of commitment: An empirical test. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 14(2), 177-190.
- Bellou, V. (2009). Organizational Culture as a predictor of job satisfaction: The role of gender and age. *Career Development International*, *Vol* 15(1).
- Bérubé, N., Donia, M., Gagné, M., Houlfort, N., & Koestner, R. (2007). *Validation of the satisfaction with work scale*. Paper presented at the ASAC.
- Bettencourt, L. A., & Brown, S. W. (1997). Contact employees: Relationships among workplace fairness, job satisfaction and prosocial service behaviors. *Journal of retailing*, 73(1), 39-61.
- Bettencourt, L. A., Gwinner, K. P., & Meuter, M. L. (2001). A comparison of attitude, personality, and knowledge predictors of service-oriented organizational citizenship behaviors. *Journal of applied psychology*, 86(1), 29.
- Bigliardi, B., Petroni, A., & Dormio, A. I. (2005). Organizational socialization, career aspirations and turnover intentions among design engineers.

 Leadership & organization development journal, 26(6), 424-441.

- Blau, G., & Boal, K. (1989). Using job involvement and organizational commitment interactively to predict turnover. *Journal of Management*, 15(1), 115-127.
- Blau, P. M. (1964). *Exchange and Power in Social Life*. New York: John Wiley and sons, Inc.
- Bluedorn, A. C. (1982). A unified model of turnover from organizations. *Human relations*, 35(2), 135-153.
- Boeve, W. D. (2007). A national study of job satisfaction factors among faculty in physician assistant education. *Masters Theses and Doctoral Dissertations*, 60.
- Boles, J., Madupalli, R., Rutherford, B., & Wood, J. A. (2007). The relationship of facets of salesperson job satisfaction with affective organizational commitment. *Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing*, 22(5), 311-321.
- Borman, W. C., & Motowidlo, S. J. (1997). Task performance and contextual performance: The meaning for personnel selection research. *Human performance*, *10*(2), 99-109.
- Burke, R. J., Koyuncu, M., & Fiksenbaum, L. (2008). Work experiences, satisfactions and psychological well-being of female and male managers in the hospitality sector in Turkey. *Equal Opportunities International*, 27(6), 505-518.
- Cammann, C., Fichman, M., Jenkins, Jr, G. D., & Klesh, J. R. (1983). The Michigan Organizational Assessment Questionnaires: Assessing Attitudes and Perceptions of Organizational Members. In S. E. Seashore, Lawler, E.E., Mirvis, P.H., Cammann, C. (Eds.) (Ed.), Assessing organizational change: a guide to methods, measures, and practices. New York: John Wiley and Sons.
- Campbell, J. P., Dunnette, M.D., Lawler, E.E., and Weich, B.E. (1970). *Managerial behaviour, performance and effectiveness*. New York: McGraw Hill.

- Chan, S. Y., Chan, Y. F., Khoo, Y. M., Loh, P. Y., & Jack, W. W. (2012). A Study of Employee Satisfaction and Its Effects toward Loyalty in Hotel Industry. (Bachelor Degree), Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman, Malaysia.
- Chang, C. S., Du, P. L., & Huang, I. C. (2006). Nurses' perceptions of severe acute respiratory syndrome: relationship between commitment and intention to leave nursing. *Journal of advanced nursing*, *54*(2), 171-179.
- Chen, L.-C., Niu, H.-J., Wang, Y.-D., Yang, C., & Tsaur, S.-H. (2009). Does Job Standardization Increase Organizational Citizenship Behavior? *Public Personnel Management*, 38(3), 39-49.
- Chen, M.-F., Lin, C.-P., & Lien, G.-Y. (2011). Modelling job stress as a mediating role in predicting turnover intention. *The Service Industries Journal*, 31(8), 1327-1345.
- Chen, Z. X., & Francesco, A. M. (2000). Employee demography, organizational commitment, and turnover intentions in China: do cultural differences matter? *Human relations*, *53*(6), 869-887.
- Chua, Y. P. (2006). *Kaedah dan Statistik Penyelidikan: Kaedah Penyelidikan*. Malaysia: Mc Graw Hill Education
- Cialdini, R. B., & Kenrick, D. T. (1976). Altruism as Hedonism: A Social Development Perspective on the Relationship of Negative Mood and Helping. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 34, 907-914.
- Cohen, A. (2007). One Nation, Many Cultures A Cross-Cultural Study of the Relationship Between Personal Cultural Values and Commitment in the Workplace to In-Role Performance and Organizational Citizenship Behavior. Cross-cultural research, 41(3), 273-300.

- Côté, S., & Morgan, L. M. (2002). A longitudinal analysis of the association between emotion regulation, job satisfaction, and intentions to quit. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 23(8), 947-962.
- Cropanzano, R., & Mitchell, M. S. (2005). Social exchange theory: An interdisciplinary review. *Journal of Management*, 31(6), 874-900.
- Dalton, D. R., Johnson, J. L., & Daily, C. M. (1999). On the use of intent to..." variables in organizational research: An empirical and cautionary assessment. *Human relations*, 52(10), 1337-1350.
- Deluga, R. J. (1994). Supervisor trust building, leader-member exchange and organizational citizenship behaviour. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 67(4), 315-326.
- Dick, P., & Ellis, S. (2006). *Introduction to Organizational Behaviour* (3rd ed.). Berkshire: McGraw Hill Education.
- Dormann, C., & Zapf, D. (2001). Job satisfaction: a meta-analysis of stabilities. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 22(5), 483-504.
- Duraisingam, V., Pidd, K., & Roche, A. M. (2009). The impact of work stress and job satisfaction on turnover intentions: A study of Australian specialist alcohol and other drug workers. *Drugs: Education, Prevention, and Policy,* 16(3), 217-231.
- Emerson, R. M. (1976). Social exchange theory. *Annual review of sociology*, 2, 335-362.
- Farh, J.-L., Podsakoff, P. M., & Organ, D. W. (1990). Accounting for organizational citizenship behavior: Leader fairness and task scope versus satisfaction. *Journal of Management*, 16(4), 705-721.

- Foote, D. A., & Tang, T. L.-P. (2008). Job satisfaction and organizational citizenship behavior (OCB): Does team commitment make a difference in self-directed teams? *Management Decision*, 46(6), 933-947.
- Frye, W. D. (2012). An Examination of Job Satisfaction of Hotel Front Office Managers According to Extrinsic, Intrinsic, and General Motivational Factors. *International Journal of Business and Social Science*, 3(18), 40-52.
- George, J. M., & Bettenhausen, K. (1990). Understanding prosocial behavior, sales performance, and turnover: A group-level analysis in a service context. *Journal of applied psychology*, 75(6), 698.
- Gilly, M. C., & Hansen, R. W. (1992). Consumer Complaint Handling as a Strategic Marketing Tool. *Journal of Product & Brand Management*, 1(3), 5-16.
- Griffeth, R. W., Hom, P. W., & Gaertner, S. (2000). A meta-analysis of antecedents and correlates of employee turnover: Update, moderator tests, and research implications for the next millennium. *Journal of Management*, 26(3), 463-488.
- Griffin, R. W., & Moorhead, Gregory. (2010). *Organziational Behaviour: Managing People and Organization* (9th ed.). USA: South western Cenga elearning.
- Gupta, N., & Garg, K. (2013). Motivation Techniques use to Achieve Staff Performance: A Study of Hotel "The Suryaa", New Delhi. VSRD International Journal of Business and Management Research, 3(11), 481-486.
- Gustafson, C. M. (2002). Employee turnover: a study of private clubs in the USA.

 International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 14(3), 106113.

- Harrell, A. M., & Stahl, M. J. (1984). McClelland's trichotomy of needs theory and the job satisfaction and work performance of CPA firm professionals. *Accounting, Organizations and Society*, 9(3), 241-252.
- Harris, K. J., Kacmar, K. M., & Witt, L. (2005). An examination of the curvilinear relationship between leader—member exchange and intent to turnover. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 26(4), 363-378.
- He, P., Murrmann, S. K., & Perdue, R. R. (2010). An investigation of the relationships among employee empowerment, employee perceived service quality, and employee job satisfaction in a US hospitality organization. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, 13(1), 36-50.
- Hemdi, A. M. (2006a). Turnover Intentions of Hotel Enployees: The role of Human Resource Management Practices, Trust in organization and affective commitment. (PhD Phd Thesis), Universiti Teknologi MARA, Malaysia.
- Hemdi, M. A., & Nasurdin, A. M. (2006b). Predicting turnover intentions of hotel employees: The influence of employee development human resource management practices and trust in organization. *Gadjah Mada International Journal of Business*, 8(1).
- Hemdi, M. A., & Nasurdin, A. M. (2007). Investigating the influence of organizational justice on hotel employees' organizational citizenship behavior intentions and turnover intentions. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 7(1), 1-23.
- Hendrix, W., Robbins, T., Miller, J., & Summers, T. (1999). *Procedural and distributive justice effects on turnover*. Paper presented at the meeting of the Society for Industrial and Organizational Psychology, Atlanta, GA.
- Herzberg, F. (1968). One more time: How do you motivate employess? *Harvard Business Review*, 56.

- Heskett, J. L., Jones, T. O., Loveman, G. W., Sasser, W. E., & Schlesinger, L. A. (1994). Putting Service Profit Chain to work. *Harvard Business Review*(March-April 1994).
- Hilmi, M. Z., & Aris, M. (2012). *Impact of Human Resource Practices on Bank Employees Job Satisfaction*. Universiti Utara Malaysia.
- Hinkin, T. R., & Tracey, J. B. (2000a). The cost of turnover: Putting a price on the learning curve. *The Cornell Hotel and Restaurant Administration Quarterly*, 41(3), 14-14.
- Holmes, J. G. (1981). The exchnage process in close relationships: Microbehaviour and maromotives. In M. J. Lerner & S. C. Lerner (Eds.), *The justice motive in social behaviour* (pp. 261-284). New York: Plenum.
- Holmvall, C. M., & Sidhu, J. (2007). Predicting Customer Service Employees' Job Satisfaction and Turnover Intentions: The Roles of Customer Interactional Injustice and Interdependent Self-Construal. Social Justice Research, 20(4), 479-496.
- Holtom, B. C., & Inderrieden, E. J. (2006). Integrating the unfolding model and job embeddedness model to better understand voluntary turnover. *Journal of Managerial Issues*, 435-452.
- Hom, P. W., & Griffeth, R. W. (1991). Structural equations modeling test of a turnover theory: Cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses. *Journal of applied psychology*, 76(3), 350.
- Huang, C.-C., You, C.-S., & Tsai, M.-T. (2012). A multidimensional analysis of ethical climate, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and organizational citizenship behaviors. *Nursing Ethics*, 19(4), 513-529.
- Hussain, H. (2008). A-Hunting We Will Go. Caterer and Hotelkeeper.

- Hussin, A. (2011). Job satisfaction and affective commitment: A case study of employees in the Tourism Industry in Sarawak, Malaysia. (Master Master's Thesis), Open University Malaysia, Malaysia.
- Ivancevich, J. M., Konopaske, R., & Matteson, M. T. (2011). *Organziational Behaviour and Management*. New York: McGraw Hill.
- Joo, B.-K. B., & Mclean, G. N. (2006). Best employer studies: a conceptual model from a literature review and a case study. *Human Resource Development Review*, 5(2), 228-257.
- Jung, J. Y., & Hong, S. (2008). Organizational citizenship behaviour (OCB), TQM and performance at the maquiladora. *International Journal of Quality & Reliability Management*, 25(8), 793-808.
- Kara, D., Uysal, M., & Magnini, V. P. (2012). Gender differences on job satisfaction of the five-star hotel employees: The case of the Turkish hotel industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 24(7), 1047-1065.
- Kasim, N. A. A., & Minai, B. (2009). Linking CRM Strategy, Customer Performance Measures and Performance in the Hotel Industry. *International Journal of Economics and Management*, 3(2), 297-316.
- Katz, D., & Kahn, R. L. (1966). Organizations and the system concept. *The social psychology of organizations*, 1, 14-29.
- Kim, W., Ok, C., & Lee, M. J. (2009). Antecedents of service employees' organizational citizenship behaviors in full-service restaurants in Korea. Cornell Hospitality Quarterly, 50(2), 180-197.
- Ko, W.-H. (2012). The relationships among professional competence, job satisfaction and career development confidence for chefs in Taiwan. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 31(3), 1004-1011.

- Konovsky, M. A., & Pugh, S. D. (1994). Citizenship behavior and social exchange. *Academy of management journal*, *37*(3), 656-669.
- Krausz, M., Koslowsky, M., & Eiser, A. (1998). Distal and proximal influences on turnover intentions and satisfaction: Support for a withdrawal progression theory. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 52(1), 59-71.
- Kreitner, R., & Kinicki, A. (2010). *Organizational Behaviour 9th ed.* New York: McGraw Hill.
- Kuruüzüm, A., Çetin, E. I., & Irmak, S. (2009). Path analysis of organizational commitment, job involvement and job satisfaction in Turkish hospitality industry. *Tourism review*, 64(1), 4-16.
- Kusluvan, S., & Kusluvan, Z. (2000). Perceptions and attitudes of undergraduate tourism students towards working in the tourism industry in Turkey. *Tourism Management*, 21(3), 251-269.
- Kwong, Y. H. (2011). Job satisfaction and turnover intention among management staffs in Sunway group human resource. (Degree's Thesis), Universiti Teknologi Malaysia, Johor.
- Kysilka, D., & Csaba, N. (2013). *EMPLOYEE TURNOVER IN THE HOSPITALITY INDUSTRY*. (19).
- Lam, T., Lo, A., & Chan, J. (2002). New employees' turnover intentions and organizational commitment in the Hong Kong hotel industry. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 26(3), 217-234.
- Lam, T., Zhang, H., & Baum, T. (2001). An investigation of employees' job satisfaction: the case of hotels in Hong Kong. *Tourism Management*, 22(2), 157-165.

- Lau, P. M., Akbar, A. K., & Fie, D. Y. G. (2005). Service quality: a study of the luxury hotels in Malaysia. *Journal of American Academy of Business*, 7(2), 46-55.
- Lee, C., & Way, K. (2010). Individual employment characteristics of hotel employees that play a role in employee satisfaction and work retention. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 29(3), 344-353.
- Lee, T. W., & Mowday, R. T. (1987). Voluntarily Leaving an Organization: An Empirical Investigation of Steers and Mowday's Model of Turnover. *The Academy of Management Journal*, 30(4), 721-743. doi: 10.2307/256157
- Lee, U. H., Kim, H. K., & Kim, Y. H. (2013). Determinants of Organizational Citizenship Behavior and Its Outcomes. *Global Business and Management Research: An International Journal*, *5*(1), 54-65.
- Liu, B., Liu, J., & Hu, J. (2010). Person-organization fit, job satisfaction, and turnover intention: An empirical study in the Chinese public sector. *Social Behavior and Personality: an international journal*, 38(5), 615-625.
- Liu, S., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2012). Chinese teachers' work stress and their turnover intention. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 53, 160-170.
- Liu, Y., & Cohen, A. (2010). Values, commitment, and OCB among Chinese employees. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 34(5), 493-506.Locke, E. A., AND Henne, D. (1986). Work motivation theories.
- Long, C. S., Thean, L. Y., Ismail, W. K. W., & Jusoh, A. (2012). Leadership Styles and Employees' Turnover Intention: Exploratory Study of Academic Staff in a Malaysian College. World Applied Sciences Journal, 19(4), 575-581.

- Lu, H., While, A. E., & Barriball, K. L. (2007). Job satisfaction and its related factors: A questionnaire survey of hospital nurses in Mainland China. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 44(4), 574-588.
- Lub, X. D., Blomme, R. J., & Bal, P. M. (2011). Psychological Contract and Organizational Citizenship Behavior: A New Deal for New Generations? Advances in Hospitality and Leisure, 7, 109-130.
- Luna-Arocas, R., & Camps, J. (2007). A model of high performance work practices and turnover intentions. *Personnel Review*, *37*(1), 26-46.
- Luoh, H.-F., Tsaur, S.-H., Tang, Y.-Y., Okumus, F., & Okumus, F. (2014).
 Empowering employees: job standardization and innovative behavior.
 International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 26(7).
- Luthans, F. (2011). Organizational Behaviour: An Evidence-based approach. New York: McGraw Hill.
- Ma, E., & Qu, H. (2011). Social exchanges as motivators of hotel employees' organizational citizenship behavior: The proposition and application of a new three-dimensional framework. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 30(3), 680-688.
- MacKenzie, S. B., Podsakoff, P. M., & Fetter, R. (1993). The impact of organizational citizenship behavior on evaluations of salesperson performance. *The Journal of Marketing*, 70-80.
- Malhotra, N. K. (2008). *Marketing Research: An Applied Orientation*, 5/E (5th ed.): Pearson Education.
- Masia, U. (2010). The relationship of work stress and job insecurity with workplace safety compliance, job satisfaction and commitment in a mine.

- Masri, M. (2009). *JOB SATISFACTION AND TURNOVER INTENTION AMONG THE SKILLED PERSONNEL IN TRIPIC BERHAD*. (Master), Universiti Utara Malaysia, Kedah.
- McCormick, E. J., & Ilgen, D. (1985). *Industrial and Organization Psychology* (8th ed.). New Jersey: Prentice Hall, Inc.
- McShane, S. L., & Von Glinow, M. A. (2010). *Organizational Behaviour: Emerging Knowledge and Practice for real world* (5th ed.). New York: McGraw Hill.
- Mertler, C. A., & Vannatta, R. A. (2002). *Advanced and multivariate statistical methods*: Pyrczak Los Angeles.
- Milliman, J. F., Ferguson, J. M., & Czaplewski, A. J. (2008). Breaking the cycle. *Marketing Management*, 17(2), 14.
- Mishra, S. K., Mishra, B., & Kumar, P. (2010). Traditional Attitudinal Variables matters for Organizational Citizenship Behaviour among Middle Level Managers. *Indian Academy of Applied Psychology mourns the sad demise of Prof. S. Sultan Akhtar*, 36(2), 255-261.
- Mobley, W. H. (1977). Intermediate linkages in the relationship between job satisfaction and employee turnover. *Journal of applied psychology*, 62(2), 237.
- Mobley, W. H. (1982). *Employee Turnover: Causes, Consequences, and Control*: Addison-Wesley Longman, Incorporated.
- Mobley, W. H., Horner, S. O., & Hollingsworth, A. T. (1978). An evaluation of precursors of hospital employee turnover. *Journal of applied psychology*, 63(4), 408.

- Mohammad, J., Habib, F. Q., & Alias, M. A. (2011). JOB SATISFACTION AND ORGANISATIONAL CITIZENSHIP BEHAVIOUR: AN EMPIRICAL STUDY AT HIGHER LEARNING INSTITUTIONS. *Asian Academy of Management Journal*, 16(2), 149-165.
- Mokaya, S. O., Musau, J. L., Wagoki, J., & Karanja, K. (2013). Effects of Organizational Work Conditions on Employee Job Satisfaction in the Hotel Industry in Kenya. *International Journal of Arts and Commerce*, 2(2).
- Monica Hu, M.-L., Horng, J.-S., & Christine Sun, Y.-H. (2009). Hospitality teams: knowledge sharing and service innovation performance. *Tourism Management*, 30(1), 41-50.
- Moorman, R. H., Niehoff, B. P., & Organ, D. W. (1993). Treating employees fairly and organizational citizenship behavior: Sorting the effects of job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and procedural justice. *Employee Responsibilities and Rights Journal*, 6(3), 209-225.
- Mowday, R. T., Porter, L. W., & Steers, R. M. (1982). *Employee-organization linkages: the psychology of commitment, absenteeism, and turnover*: Academic Press.
- Mullins, L. J. (1992). *Hospitality Management: A human resource approach*. London: Pitman.
- Mullins, L. J. (2010). *Management and Organziational Behaviour* (9th ed.). Great Britain: Pitman Publishing.
- Myers, R. M., and Tietjen, M.A. (1998). Motivation and job satisfaction. *Management Decision*, 36(4), 226-231.

- Nadiri, H., & Tanova, C. (2010). An investigation of the role of justice in turnover intentions, job satisfaction, and organizational citizenship behavior in hospitality industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 29(1), 33-41.
- Naseem, A., Sheikh, S. E., & GPHR, K. P. M. (2011). Impact of Employee Satisfaction on Success of Organization: Relation between Customer Experience and Employee Satisfaction. *International Journal of Multidisciplinary Sciences and Engineering*, 2(5).
- Ngunia, S., Sleegers, P., & Denessen, E. (2006). Transformational and transactional leadership effects on teachers' job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and organizational citizenship behavior in primary schools: The Tanzanian case. *School effectiveness and school improvement*, 17(2), 145-177.
- Noor, S., & Maad, N. (2008). Examining the relationship between work life conflict, stress and turnover intentions among marketing executives in Pakistan. *International journal of Business and Management*, *3*(11), P93.
- Nor'azam, I. (2012). *Job Satisfaction Among Executive Level at a Local Bank*. (Master Master thesis), Universiti Utara Malaysia, Kedah.
- O'Mahony, B., Lahap, J., & Sillitoe, J. (2011). The Development of a Service Delivery Improvement Model for the Malaysian Hotel Sector: A Focus on the Developing, Formulating, Synthesising and Refinement of a New Model. *Journal of Tourism, Hospitality and Culinary Arts*, 3(1), 1-24.
- Organ, D. W. (1988). Organizational Citizenship Behavior: The Good Soldier Syndrome. Lexington: Lexington Books.
- Organ, D. W. (1990b). The motivational basis of organizational citizenship behavior. *Research in organizational behavior*, 12(1), 43-72.

- Organ, D. W. (1997c). Organizational citizenship behavior: It's construct clean-up time. *Human performance*, 10(2), 85-97.
- Organ, D. W., Podsakoff, P. M., & MacKenzie, S. B. (2006). *Organziational Citizenship Behaviour: Its Nature, Antecedents and Consequences*: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Pallant, J. (2011). SPSS Survival Manual: A step by step guide to data analysis using SPSS (4th ed.). Australia: Allen & Unwin.
- Pathak, D. (2012). Role of perceived organizational support on stress-satisfaction relationship: An empirical study. *Asian Journal of Management Research*, 3(1), 153-177.
- Paul, F. R., and Philip, J.M. (2007). Assessing the impact of job involvement on performance. *Management Research News*, Vol 30(3).
- Podsakoff, P. M., & MacKenzie, S. B. (1997). Impact of organizational citizenship behavior on organizational performance: A review and suggestion for future research. *Human performance*, 10(2), 133-151.
- Podsakoff, P. M., MacKenzie, S. B., & Hui, C. (1993). Organizational citizenship behaviors and managerial evaluations of employee performance: A review and suggestions for future research. *Research in personnel and human resources management*, 11(1), 1-40.
- Podsakoff, P. M., MacKenzie, S. B., Moorman, R. H., & Fetter, R. (1990). Transformational leader behaviors and their effects on followers' trust in leader, satisfaction, and organizational citizenship behaviors. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 1(2), 107-142.

- Podsakoff, P. M., MacKenzie, S. B., Paine, J. B., & Bachrach, D. G. (2000). Organizational citizenship behaviors: A critical review of the theoretical and empirical literature and suggestions for future research. *Journal of Management*, 26(3), 513-563.
- Rafferty, A. E., & Griffin, M. A. (2009). Job satisfaction in Organizational Research.

 In D. A. Buchanan & A. Bryman (Eds.), *The Sage Handbook of Organziational Research Methods*. California: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Ravichandran, S., Gilmore, S. A., & Strohbehn, C. (2007). Organizational citizenship behavior research in hospitality: Current status and future research directions. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 6(2), 59-78.
- Robbins, S. P., & Coulter, M. K. (2002). Management: Prentice Hall.
- Robbins, S. P., Odendaal, A., and Roodt, G. (2003). *Organizational Behaviour: Global and Southern African Perspectives* (9th ed.). Cape Town: Pearson education.
- Robson, C. (2002). Real World Research: A Resource for Social Scientists and Practitioner-Researchers: Wiley.
- Rosin, H., & Korabik, K. (1995). Organizational experiences and propensity to leave:

 A multivariate investigation of men and women managers. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 46(1), 1-16.
- Saari, L. M., & Judge, T. A. (2004). Employee Attitude and Job Satisfaction. *Human Resource Management*, *Vol* 43(4), pp. 395-407.
- Saba, I. (2011). Measuring the job satisfaction level of the academic staff in bahawalpur colleges. *International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences*, 1.

- Salah Aziz, J. S. (2013). The impact of respect for employees on the relationship between participative leadership and job satisfaction. (Master), Universiti Teknologi Malaysia, Johor.
- San Park, J., & Kim, T. H. (2009). Do types of organizational culture matter in nurse job satisfaction and turnover intention? *Leadership in Health Services*, 22(1), 20-38.
- Schnake, M. E., & Dumler, M. P. (2003). Levels of measurement and analysis issues in organizational citizenship behaviour research. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 76(3), 283-301. doi: 10.1348/096317903769647184
- Schroeder, T. (2010). Explaining Organziational Citizenship Behaviour: A critical review of Social Exchange Perspective. Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland.
- Settoon, R. P., Bennett, N., & Liden, R. C. (1996). Social exchange in organizations: Perceived organizational support, leader–member exchange, and employee reciprocity. *Journal of applied psychology*, 81(3), 219.
- Shahu, R., & Gole, S. (2008). Effect of job stress and job satisfaction on performance: An empirical study. *AIMS International Journal of Management*, 2(3), 237-246.
- Shore, L. M., Newton, L. A., & Thornton, G. C. (1990). Job and organizational attitudes in relation to employee behavioral intentions. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 11(1), 57-67.
- Smith, Organ, D. W., & Near, J. P. (1983). Organizational citizenship behavior: Its nature and antecedents. *Journal of applied psychology*, 68(4), 653.

- Smith, P. C., Hulin, C. L., & Kendall, L. M. (1969). The Measurement of Satisfaction in Work and Retirement: a Strategy for the Study of Attitudes. [By] Patricia Cain Smith... Lorne M. Kendall... Charles L. Hulin: Rand McNally & Company.
- Smith, P. C., Kendall, L. M., & Hulin, C. L. (1975). Measurement of job satisfaction in work and retirement. *Rand McNally*.
- Snape, E., & Redman, T. (2010). HRM Practices, Organizational Citizenship Behaviour, and Performance: A Multi-level Analysis. *Journal of Management Studies*, 47(7), 1219-1247. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6486.2009.00911.x
- Sophonsiri, V. (2008). Developing host-guest relationships in Thai tourist resorts.
- Sousa-Poza, A., & Henneberger, F. (2004). Analyzing job mobility with job turnover intentions: An international comparative study. *Journal of Economic Issues*, 113-137.
- Sousa-Poza, A., & Sousa-Poza, A. A. (2007). The effect of job satisfaction on labor turnover by gender: An analysis for Switzerland. *Journal of Socio-Economics*, 36(6), 895-913.
- Spector, P. E. (1985). Measurement of Human Service Staff Satisfaction:

 Development of the Job Satisfaction Survey. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 13(6), 693-711.
- Spector, P. E. (1994). Using self-report questionnaires in OB research: A comment on the use of a controversial method. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 15(5), 385-392.
- Spector, P. E. (1997). Job satisfaction: Application, Assessment, Causes and Consequences. USA: Sage Publications, Inc.

- Spinelli, M. A., & Canavos, G. C. (2000). Investigating the relationship between employee satisfaction and guest satisfaction. *The Cornell Hotel and Restaurant Administration Quarterly*, 41(6), 29-33.
- Steers, R. M., & Mowday, R. T. (1981). Employee turnover and post-decision accommodation processes. In L. L. Cummings & B. M. Staw (Eds.), *Research in Organizational Behaviour* (Vol. 3, pp. 235-281). Greenwich: JAI Press.
- Subramanian, I. D., & Shin, Y. N. (2013). Perceived Organizational Climate and Turnover Intention of Employees in the Hotel Industry. *World Applied Sciences Journal*, 22(12), 1751-1759.
- Susskind, A. M. (2007). Downsizing survivors' communication networks and reactions: A longitudinal examination of information flow and turnover intentions. *Communication Research*, *34*(2), 156-184.
- Swanson, R. A., & Holton, E. F. (2001). *Foundations of Human Resource Development*. San Francisco: Berrett-Koehler Publishers, Inc.
- Takase, M. (2010). A concept analysis of turnover intention: Implications for nursing management. *Collegian: Journal of the Royal College of Nursing Australia*, 17(1), 3-12.
- Tan, J., Tiong, V., & Ngoh, T. (2007). Work Attitude, Loyalty, and Employee Turnover.
- Tan, T. H., & Waheed, A. (2011). Herzberg's motivation-hygiene theory and job satisfaction in the Malaysian retail sector: The mediating effect of love of money.
- Tan, X. C. (2014). Asian paradigm in hospitality management and its expansion to non-Asian countries.

- Tett, R. P., & Meyer, J. P. (1993). Job satisfaction, organizational commitment, turnover intention, and turnover: path analyses based on meta-analytic findings. *Personnel psychology*, 46(2), 259-293.
- Tourani, A. (2012). The Impact of Respect for Employees on the Relationship between Participative Leadership and Job Satisfaction. (Master Master Dissertation), University Teknologi Malaysia, Malaysia.
- Tracey, J. B., & Hinkin, T. R. (2008b). Contextual factors and cost profiles associated with employee turnover. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, 49(1), 12-27.
- Tsai, Y., & Wu, S. W. (2010). The relationships between organisational citizenship behaviour, job satisfaction and turnover intention. *Journal of clinical nursing*, 19(23-24), 3564-3574.
- Van Dyne, L., Graham, J. W., & Dienesch, R. M. (1994). Organizational citizenship behavior: Construct redefinition, measurement, and validation. *Academy of management journal*, *37*(4), 765-802.
- Van Saane, N., Sluiter, J., Verbeek, J., & Frings-Dresen, M. (2003). Reliability and validity of instruments measuring job satisfaction—a systematic review. *Occupational Medicine*, 53(3), 191-200.
- Vigoda-Gadot, E., & Ben-Zion, E. (2004). Bright Shining Stars: The mediating effect of organizational image on the relationship between work variables and army officers' intentions to leave the service for a job in high-tech industry. *Public Personnel Management*, 33(2), 201-224.
- Walker, J. R. (2012). *Introduction to Hospitality*: Pearson Higher Ed.
- Walker, J. R., & Miller, J. E. (2010). *Supervision in the Hospitality Industry* (6th ed.). New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

- Walz, S. M., & Niehoff, B. P. (2000). Organizational citizenship behaviors: Their relationship to organizational effectiveness. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 24(3), 301-319.
- Wat, D., & Shaffer, M. A. (2005). Equity and relationship quality influences on organizational citizenship behaviors: The mediating role of trust in the supervisor and empowerment. *Personnel Review*, 34(4), 406-422.
- Wei, S., Ruys, H. F., van Hoof, H. B., & Combrink, T. E. (2001). Uses of the Internet in the global hotel industry. *Journal of Business Research*, 54(3), 235-241.
- Weiss, D. J., Dawis, R. V., & England, G. W. (1967). Manual for the Minnesota Satisfaction Questionnaire. *Minnesota studies in vocational rehabilitation*, 22.
- Williams, C. R. (2009). *Principles of Management* (5th ed.). USA: South Western Cengage Learning.
- Williams, L. J., & Anderson, S. E. (1991). Job satisfaction and organizational commitment as predictors of organizational citizenship and in-role behaviors. *Journal of Management*, 17(3), 601-617.
- Wong, S. K. (2009). Case Study of Factors Influencing Job Satisfaction in Two Malaysian Universities. *International Business Research*, 2(2), 86-98.
- Wong, T. Q. (1999). *Marketing Research*. Marketing Institute of Singapore: Butterworth-Heinemann Limited.
- Worell, T. G. (2004). *Work and the nature of man*. Cleveland: World Publishing Company.
- Yang, J.-T. (2010). Antecedents and consequences of job satisfaction in the hotel industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 29(4), 609-619.

- Yeh, C. M. (2013). TOURISM INVOLVEMENT, WORK ENGAGEMENT AND JOB SATISFACTION AMONG FRONTLINE HOTEL EMPLOYEES.

 Annals of Tourism Research, 42, 214-239.
- Yew, L. T. (2008). Job satisfaction and affective commitment: a study of employees in the tourism industry in Sarawak, Malaysia. *World Review of Entrepreneurship, Management and Sustainable Development, 4*(1), 85-101.
- Yoon, M. H., Beatty, S. E., & Suh, J. (2001). The effect of work climate on critical employee and customer outcomes: an employee-level analysis. *International Journal of Service Industry Management*, 12(5), 500-521.
- Zeinabadi, H. (2010). Job satisfaction and organizational commitment as antecedents of Organizational Citizenship Behavior (OCB) of teachers. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *5*, 998-1003.
- Zeinabadi, H., & Salehi, K. (2011). Role of procedural justice, trust, job satisfaction, and organizational commitment in Organizational Citizenship Behavior (OCB) of teachers: Proposing a modified social exchange model. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 29, 1472-1481.
- Zellars, K. L., & Tepper, B. J. (2003). Beyond social exchange: New directions for organizational citizenship behavior theory and research. *Research in personnel and human resources management*, 22, 395-424.